

# INDIA

Attacks on schools continued in Jammu and Kashmir and some eastern states in this reporting period. GCPEA also identified over 55 incidents of attacks on school students and teachers, primarily involving the use of excessive force during education-related protests. Attacks on higher education appeared to decline in 2020 and 2021 compared to a peak in 2019.

### Context

During the 2020-2021 reporting period, India continued to experience low-grade violence in Jammu and Kashmir, and the areas affected by the Naxalite insurgency, while tensions over state borders surfaced. The Bharatiya Janata Party retained majority power in parliament.<sup>782</sup>

Low-grade violence continued in Jammu and Kashmir in 2020 and 2021.<sup>783</sup> Cross-border shelling between Indian and Pakistani forces persisted, killing at least ten civilians in one day in November 2020, including an eight-year-old child.<sup>784</sup> After months of internet shutdown during the security lockdown in India-administered Kashmir, the Supreme Court ruled that the internet was a fundamental right in January 2020.<sup>785</sup> Although the government reinstated internet to the region as a result, only slow speed access was permitted until February 2021, limiting medical care and children's access to virtual classes, according to local media.<sup>786</sup> Human Rights Watch and the media also reported that the government arbitrarily detained politicians, activists, and journalists.<sup>787</sup>

Civilians were harmed during the reporting period in the decades-old conflict between the Naxalite opposition group and government forces, in the central and eastern states of Chhattisgarh, Bihar, and Jharkhand, among others, according to International Crisis Group and local media.<sup>788</sup> Separately, along the border between the states of Assam and Mizoram, tensions reemerged in October 2020 over disputed territorial boundaries,<sup>789</sup> with huts burnt down in alleged mob violence and stone pelting along the border.<sup>790</sup> In late 2020, volunteers temporarily established checkpoints to prevent travel between the two states.<sup>791</sup> The government sent central paramilitary forces to the region to ease tensions, as reported by local media.<sup>792</sup>

In addition to widespread farmers' protests, marches against the 2019 Citizenship Amendment Act continued in 2020 and students demonstrated against education-related grievances throughout the reporting period.<sup>793</sup> Human Rights Watch reported that many arrests of students and activists were attempts to silence political dissent.<sup>794</sup>

In July 2021, monsoon rains displaced thousands of families and 375,000 children in Bihar state, some of whom sought shelter in schools.<sup>795</sup> Southern Kerala also experienced flash floods in October 2021, causing the death of five children.<sup>796</sup>

In March 2020, the government closed schools to limit the spread of Covid-19, affecting over 290 million students, according to the UN.<sup>797</sup> State governments began to reopen schools in September 2021, although some schools remained closed through May 2021,<sup>798</sup> with most states providing alternative education programs.<sup>799</sup> Despite provisions, some students from marginalized communities faced barriers to accessing education, such as lack of awareness about the programs.<sup>800</sup> According to the UN, only about 15 percent of rural households and 42 percent of urban households had access to the internet, limiting access to virtual learning.<sup>801</sup>

#### Attacks on Schools

During the 2020-2021 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least eight reported attacks on schools. Attacks appeared to decline in comparison to 2019, when GCPEA collected more than 25 reported incidents, some of which occurred in schools used as polling stations during elections for the lower house of parliament that year.<sup>802</sup> However, the rate of attacks on schools appeared to peak in 2019; in 2018, GCPEA gathered four such reports.<sup>803</sup> Across both reporting periods, schools used as polling stations were reportedly attacked, and impacted states or union territories included Bihar, Jammu and Kashmir, Jharkhand, and Uttar Pradesh.<sup>804</sup>

In 2020, GCPEA collected two reports of attacks on schools from local media reports:

• On January 13, 2020, unidentified assailants reportedly threw makeshift explosives at a school bus driving ap-

proximately 20 students from a public school home after classes in Allahabad city, Uttar Pradesh state. According to media reports, two students were injured and bus windows were damaged in the blast.<sup>805</sup>

• On February 18, 2020, alleged armed group members planted explosives in a school in Gaya, Bihar state, destroying the building. The school was reportedly closed at the time of the attack and no injuries were recorded. Local media reported that pamphlets left nearby mentioned that Indian security forces were occupying schools.<sup>806</sup>

In 2021, GCPEA identified six reported attacks on schools in Jammu and Kashmir union territory and Bihar, Jharkhand, and West Bengal states:

- On February 20, 2021, an explosion reportedly occurred at a private school in Haril town, Jammu and Kashmir union territory, injuring a janitor. According to a police officer interviewed by local media outlet *Greater Kashmir*, the incident appeared to result from an unexploded shell on the school grounds.<sup>807</sup>
- On March 1, 2021, one child was killed and two others were injured when they picked up an explosive reportedly planted at the playground of Bhagwan High School, in Gogri Jamalpur area, Khagaria district, Bihar state, according to local media.<sup>808</sup>
- On March 16, 2021, police officers reportedly located and defused seven five-kilogram improvised explosive devices (IEDs) near a school in Chatra town, Jharkhand state. According to local media reports, members of a non-state armed group had planted the explosives there to target state security forces.<sup>809</sup>
- *Hindustan Times* and other local media outlets reported that on June 8, 2021, an explosive detonated at a Madrasa in Nautolia locality, Banka district, Bihar state, killing one teacher. The blast reportedly caused extensive damage to the school, which was closed at the time due to Covid-19 restrictions.<sup>810</sup>
- *The Times of India* and *Hindustan Times* reported that on December 19, 2021, unidentified assailants threw bombs near Taki Boy's School and Khanna High School in Kolkata city, West Bengal state. At the time, the schools were used as polling stations in the Kolkata Municipal Corporation elections. Three people were reportedly injured in the Taki Boy's School incident.<sup>811</sup>

In addition, GCPEA identified four reports of explosions in schools along the Mizoram and Assam state borders in 2020 and 2021,<sup>812</sup> although it remained unclear whether the violence was related to armed conflict. For example:

- On October 22, 2020, unidentified assailants planted explosives at a school near Saihapui V village, in Mizoram state, according to media reports. No injuries were recorded from the blast, although the school building was reportedly destroyed.<sup>813</sup>
- Unidentified assailants reportedly planted explosives at a primary school in Dholai village, Assam state, destroying the school, on November 7, 2020, as reported by local media; no casualties were reported.<sup>814</sup>
- On February 3, 2021, unidentified assailants set off two explosives at a primary school in Hailakandi district, Assam state, according to local media reports. The blasts reportedly damaged the main building of the school and the partially built boys' toilet.<sup>815</sup>

## Attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel

During the 2020-2021 reporting period, GCPEA collected at least 55 reported incidents of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. These incidents involved the reported arrest or detention of more than 1,600 students or educators. In comparison, GCPEA identified at least 25 and 15 reports of attacks on school students and personnel in 2019 and 2018, respectively.<sup>816</sup> Incidents in 2020 and 2021 generally involved the police using excessive force against student, parent, and teacher protesters, rather than reported injuries or killings perpetrated by non-state armed groups, which occurred with more frequency in *Education under Attack 2020*, which covered 2017 to 2019.<sup>817</sup>

In 2020, GCPEA identified four reports of attacks on students, teachers, and personnel from media reports.<sup>818</sup> For example:

• On June 15, 2020, students reportedly protested outside the office of the Deputy Director of Education in Mal-

appuram city, Kerala state, to demand textbooks which were supposed to be distributed at the beginning of the academic year, two weeks prior. Police charged at the students with lathis (martial-arts sticks) to disperse the protest, and arrested 16 students, according to local media outlet *The Hindu*.<sup>819</sup>

- On September 5, 2020, in Patiala city, Punjab state, parents of students reportedly protested against school authorities that were demanding full tuition fees during the Covid-19 pandemic, when students were only attending classes online. As reported in local media outlet *Times of India*, the police detained more than 30 protesters.<sup>820</sup>
- Approximately 150 unemployed members of a teacher's union reportedly marched on the Chief Minister's residence in Patiala city, Punjab state, to demand jobs, on December 20, 2020. As covered in local media, the police lathi-charged the protesters, injuring some, and detained more than 100 teachers.<sup>821</sup>

In 2021, GCPEA collected more than 50 reported incidents of attacks on students, teachers, and education personnel.<sup>822</sup> For example:

- On January 27, 2021, non-regularized teachers reportedly staged a protest at the gate of the West Bengal assembly to demand salary and pension equivalent to regular teachers in public schools, in Kolkata city, West Bengal state. Local media reported that the police detained some of the teachers.<sup>823</sup>
- According to *The Indian Express*, police reportedly used force to disperse a demonstration by out-of-work teachers in Agartala city, Tripura state, on January 27, 2021. The teachers had reportedly been demonstrating for over 50 days. Police allegedly used lathi charges, teargas, and water cannons, and arrested over 300 teachers. Seven police officers were also reported as injured in the clash and three public vehicles were damaged.<sup>824</sup>
- On March 28, 2021, unemployed teachers reportedly held a sit-in outside the Chief Minister's residence in Patiala city, Punjab state, demanding jobs. According to local media outlet *The Tribune*, the police detained hundreds of teachers and injured several with lathi sticks.<sup>825</sup>
- On October 7, 2021, militants shot and killed a principal and a teacher in a government-run school in Srinagar city, in Jammu and Kashmir union territory, as reported by international media outlet *The Guardian*.<sup>826</sup>
- On October 26, 2021, hundreds of teachers protested in Panchkula district, Haryana state, demanding higher salaries. In response, the police reportedly used water cannons and cane charges to disperse the protest and arrested several teachers.<sup>827</sup>
- According to *India Today*, students demonstrated against the new National Education Policy in Bhopal city, Madhya Pradesh state, on November 25, 2021. Police reportedly lathi-charged the students, injuring several.<sup>828</sup>

## Military use of schools and universities

The UN verified the use of seven schools for military purposes by government security forces in 2020. The forces vacated the schools before the end of the year.<sup>829</sup> In comparison, *Education under Attack 2020* included sporadic reports of military use in 2018 and 2019.<sup>830</sup>

GCPEA did not identify any instances of military use in 2021.

#### Attacks on higher education

In 2020 and 2021, GCPEA identified approximately 65 reported attacks on higher education. During the reporting period, the police reportedly detained or arrested more than 500 students and education personnel and otherwise used excessive force against higher education students and personnel in connection with on-campus or education-related protests. Attacks on higher education this reporting period continued a trend from *Education under Attack 2020*, when the majority of reported incidents also involved protest repression, rather than attacks on higher education facilities. Attacks on higher education appeared to decline in 2020 and 2021 compared to 2019, when GCPEA collected nearly 50 reported incidents.<sup>831</sup>

In 2020, GCPEA identified approximately 28 reported incidents of attacks on higher education, almost all of which in-

volved protest repression.<sup>832</sup> For instance:

- On January 16, 2020, students reportedly protested at the University of Hyderabad against the Citizenship Amendment Act, in Hyderabad city, Telangana state. Local media outlet *Times of India* reported that police detained several students at the university's main gate to prevent protesters from marching to a nearby statue, and one interviewee mentioned the presence of water cannons.<sup>833</sup>
- On February 11, 2020, blind students reportedly protested outside the Department for the Empowerment of Differently Abled and Senior Citizens in Bengaluru city, Karnataka state, to demand laptops the government had agreed to distribute two years prior. Police detained 40 students for protesting without the necessary permit, according to *Times of India*.<sup>834</sup> Although the reports did not specify the education level of all students, at least one was a tertiary student.
- Police reportedly arrested approximately 60 students at the main entrance of Aligarh Muslim University, in Aligarh city, Uttar Pradesh state, on March 14, 2020. The students were protesting the Citizenship Amendment Act and holding a vigil for a student who was recently shot during an off-campus protest over the Act, according to Scholars at Risk.<sup>835</sup>
- Police detained more than 100 academics and higher education personnel peacefully protesting for payment of overdue salaries at Delhi University, in New Delhi, on September 5, 2020, according to Scholars at Risk and local media.<sup>836</sup>
- On October 5, 2020, students protested at the main gate of Jawaharlal Nehru Technological University, in Hyderabad city, Telangana state, to demand the administration cancel semester exams during the Covid-19 pandemic, according to local media. Police reportedly took several students into preventive custody and charged at others with lathis to disperse the protests.<sup>837</sup>
- On December 15, 2020, police reportedly entered Jamia Millia Islamia University and detained several students, in New Delhi. The students and several family members were holding a candlelight vigil to commemorate the anniversary of a protest against the Citizenship Amendment Act held at the same university one year prior, during which police entered the campus and detained students. Students and their family members were released after several hours, according to Scholars at Risk and local media.<sup>838</sup>

In 2021, GCPEA identified more than 35 reported attacks on higher education from media reports, involving both protest repression and attacks on education facilities.<sup>839</sup> For instance:

- On February 4, 2021, students reportedly protested outside Guru Nanak Dev University where they clashed with police, in Amritsar city, Punjab state. The students demanded the University hold exams online since courses during the Covid-19 pandemic had been online. Due to obstacles such as poor internet connectivity, the students also contended that it was unfair to test everyone on material that was not equally accessible to all, according to local media. Police reportedly charged at students with lathis, injuring several.<sup>840</sup>
- Local media reported that on April 23, 2021, unidentified assailants threw an IED in a bag towards a police car at Degree College in Shopian district, Jammu and Kashmir. The explosive was later defused, according to reports.<sup>841</sup>
- On June 8, 2021, members of an unidentified armed group threw a hand grenade at a student union office on the Dhanamanjuri University campus in Imphal city, Manipur state, according to *Times of India*. The grenade reportedly exploded but caused no casualties among the students present.<sup>842</sup>
- Local media outlet *The Hindu* reported that on November 8, 2021, Sri Sai Baba National Degree College students peacefully protested the administration's decision to privatize rather than continuing to receive public financial aid, in Anantapur city, Andhra Pradesh state. Police used lathi charges to disperse protesters, injuring three students, one of them female.<sup>843</sup>
- On November 17, 2021, the police detained approximately 150 students from various universities protesting in Madurai district, Tamil Nadu state, against in-person examinations during the Covid-19 pandemic.<sup>844</sup>



7<sup>82</sup> Prabhash K Dutta, "Election results 2019: 5 reasons that got Narendra Modi another term," *India Today* May 23, 2019. Adnan Ahmad Ansari,
"Modi faces a critical test in India's most populous state," Atlantic Council.

<sup>783</sup> CFR, "Conflict Between India and Pakistan," Council on Foreign Relations, Global Conflict Tracker, March 8, 2021. "CrisisWatch: India Pakistan," 2020-2021, International Crisis Group. ACLED, "CDT SPOTLIGHT: CONTINUING CONFLICT IN JAMMU & KASHMIR," ACLED Covid Disorder Tracker, September 26, 2020.

<sup>784</sup> Fayaz Bukhari and Abu Arqam Naqash, "Indian and Pakistani Troops Exchange Fire, at Least 15 Dead," *Reuters*, November 13, 2020.

<sup>785</sup> Sankalp Phartiyal and Fayaz Bukhari, "India's Top Court Says Indefinite Kashmir Internet Shutdown is Illegal," *Reuters*, January 10, 2021. Rebecca Ratcliffe, "Kashmir: India's 'draconian' blackout sets worrying precedent, warns UN," *The Guardian*, August 8, 2019.

<sup>786</sup> Safwat Zargar, "In Kashmir, school children have barely gone to classes for nine months," *Scroll*, May 23, 2020. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2021: Events of 2020* (New York; Human Rights Watch, 2021), India chapter. "India: Government Policies, Actions Target Minorities," Human Rights Watch news release.

<sup>787</sup> "Conflict Between India and Pakistan," Council on Foreign Relations, Global Conflict Tracker, March 8, 2021. "Kashmir under lockdown: All the latest updates," *Al Jazeera*, October 27, 2019. "India: Government Policies, Actions Target Minorities," Human Rights Watch news release.

<sup>788</sup> "CrisisWatch: India (non-Kashmir), International Crisis Group, February 2021. Avinash Kumar, "Maoists kill two villagers in Gaya, their commander gunned down by forces," *Hindustan Times*, November 22, 2020. RULAC, "Non-international armed conflict in India," Rule of Law in Armed Conflicts portal, 2021.

<sup>789</sup> "Assam-Mizoram border tensions: All you need to know," *Times of India*, October 19, 2020. "Bengali-Medium School in Mizoram Hit by Bomb Attack, No Casualties Reported," *Scroll*, October 25, 2020.

<sup>790</sup> "Assam-Mizoram border tensions: All you need to know," *Times of India*, October 19, 2020.

<sup>791</sup> "Assam-Mizoram border tension eases," *The Hindu*, November 10, 2020. "Assam-Mizoram border tensions: All you need to know," *Times of India*, October 19, 2020.

<sup>792</sup> "Assam-Mizoram row: Central forces approved to defuse tension along states' border," *Scroll*, November 5, 2020. Bikash Singh, "Assam-Mizoram border flare up: Central forces deployed," *The Economic Times*, November 6, 2020.

<sup>793</sup> Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Jamia Millia Islamia, December 15, 2020. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Dhanamanjuri University, February 23, 2021.

<sup>794</sup> "India: Arrests of Activists Politically Motivated," Human Rights Watch news release, September 16, 2020. "India: Government Policies, Actions Target Minorities," Human Rights Watch news release, February 19, 2021.

<sup>795</sup> "375,000 CHILDREN DISPLACED AND THREE DEAD IN FLOOD-HIT INDIA," Save the Children statement, July 21, 2021.

<sup>796</sup> "Situation Report on Kerala Floods and Landslides," Humanitarian Aid International, October 18, 2021.

<sup>797</sup> "COVID-19 and Reimagining Learning," UNICEF, September 18, 2020.

<sup>798</sup> Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2022: Events of 2021* (New York, Human Rights Watch: 2021), India chapter. "All universities, schools in Jammu and Kashmir to remain shut till May 15," *Hindustan Times*, April 19, 2021.

<sup>799</sup> UNICEF, Rapid assessment of learning during school closures in the context of COVID-19 (India, UNICEF: May 2021).

<sup>800</sup> UNICEF, *Rapid assessment of learning during school closures in the context of COVID-19*, (India, UNICEF: May 2021). Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2021: Events of 2020* (New York, Human Rights Watch: 2021), India chapter.

<sup>801</sup> Sushma Modi and Ronika Postaria, "How COVID-19 deepens the digital education divide in India," UNICEF, October 6, 2020.

<sup>802</sup> GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2020*, pp. 145-147.

<sup>803</sup> GCPEA, Education under Attack 2020, p. 146.

<sup>804</sup> GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2020*, pp. 145-147. Press Trust of India, "Maoists Blow up Empty School Building in Bihar's Gaya, Leave behind Pamphlets against CAA, NRC and NPR, Say Police," *Firstpost*, February 19, 2020. Tarique Raheem, "Sweeper injured as shell explodes in Handwara school," *Greater Kashmir*, February 21, 2021. Indo-Asian News Service, "School Bus Attacked with Crude Bombs, 2 Students Hurt," *India Today*, January 14, 2020.

<sup>805</sup> Indo-Asian News Service, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND69854. Indo-Asian News Service, "School Bus Attacked with Crude Bombs, 2 Students Hurt," India Today, January 14, 2020.

<sup>806</sup> Press Trust of India, "Maoists Blow up Empty School Building in Bihar's Gaya, Leave behind Pamphlets against CAA, NRC and NPR, Say Police," *Firstpost*, February 19, 2020. South Asia Terrorism Portal, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND71889.

<sup>807</sup> Greater Kashmir, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND89961. Tarique Raheem, "Sweeper injured as shell explodes in Handwara school," Greater Kashmir, February 21, 2021.

<sup>808</sup> Indo-Asian News Service, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND90438. "Boy killed, 2 injured in Bihar bomb blast," Daiji World, March 1, 2021.

<sup>809</sup> Indo-Asian News Service, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND91251. "Seven IEDs defused in Jharkhand," The Shillong Times, March 16, 2021.

<sup>810</sup> *Hindustan Times*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND95188. Avinash Kumar, "Severe blast destroys Bihar madrasa, imam found dead," *Hindustan Times*, June 9, 2021. "It was a crude bomb blast in Banka district madarsa: Police," *Social News*, June 10, 2021.

<sup>811</sup> *Hindustan Times*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND104219. "3 injured in crude bomb explosion during Kolkata civic polls, one arrested," *Hindustan Times*, December 19, 2021. Dwaipayan Ghosh, "Civic polls: Four bombs, 453 complaints with SEC and 209 arrests in Kolkata," *Times of India*,



December 20, 2021.

<sup>812</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2022\_references.pdf
<sup>813</sup> "Bengali-Medium School in Mizoram Hit by Bomb Attack, No Casualties Reported," *Scroll*, October 25, 2020. "Bomb Attack on Bengali-Medium School in Kolasib," *The Sentinel Assam*, October 14, 2020. *Northeast Today*; *Time8*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND83161.

<sup>814</sup> "Blast In Assam School Stokes Fresh Tension with Mizora," *The Hindu*, November 7, 2020. *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND83826.
<sup>815</sup> *Time8*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND88737. Utpal Parashar, "Bomb blasts damage school in Assam's Hailakandi district near Mizoram border," *Hindustan Times*, February 3, 2021.

<sup>816</sup> GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2020* (New York, GCPEA: 2020), pp. 147-148.

<sup>817</sup> GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2020* (New York, GCPEA: 2020), pp. 147-148.

<sup>818</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2022\_references.pdf <sup>819</sup> "Fraternity Movement Members Hurt in Lathicharge," *The Hindu*, June 15, 2020. *The Hindu*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND75996.

<sup>820</sup> Bharat Khanna, "Punjab: Protesting Parents Booked, Allege Disparity," *Times of India*, September 21, 2020. *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND81057.

<sup>821</sup> *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND86542. Bharat Khanna, "Patiala: Over 100 jobless teachers booked after lathicharge," *Times of India*, December 20, 2020.

<sup>822</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2022\_references.pdf

<sup>823</sup> *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND88330. "Bengal casual teachers, cops clash outside assembly," *Times of India*, January 28, 2020.
<sup>824</sup> *Indian Express*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND88312. Debraj Deb, "Tripura: Police lathicharge, use water cannons, tear gas at terminated teachers in Agartala, over 40 injured," *The Indian Express*.

<sup>825</sup> *Chandigarh Tribune*; *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND91999. "Jobless teachers lathicharged near CM's Patiala residence," *The Tribune*, March 28, 2021.

<sup>826</sup> Daily Excelsior, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND101156. "Two teachers shot dead by militants in Kashmir school," *The Guardian*, October 7, 2021.
<sup>827</sup> Hindustan Times, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND102161. "Panchkula clash: Unidentified vocational teachers booked for rioting," *Hindustan Times*, October 27, 2021.

<sup>828</sup> *Pioneer* (India), as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND103202. "Bhopal: Congress youth leaders clash with cops over National Education Policy, lathicharged," *India Today*, November 25, 2021.

<sup>829</sup> UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/75/873–S/2021/437, May 6, 2020, para. 236.

<sup>830</sup> GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2020* (New York, GCPEA: 2020), pp. 148-149.

<sup>831</sup> GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2020* (New York, GCPEA: 2020), pp. 149-151.

<sup>832</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2022\_references.pdf

<sup>833</sup> "CAA March: University of Hyderabad Students Detained," *Times of India*. *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND70679.

<sup>834</sup> Sruthy Susan Ullas, "Bengaluru: Protesting Blind Students Detained, Released Later," *Times of India*, February 12, 2020. *Deccan Herald*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND71371.

<sup>835</sup> Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Aligarh Muslim University, March 14, 2020.

<sup>836</sup> Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Delhi University, September 5, 2020. Basant Kumar Mohanty, "DU teachers' association observes 'Black Teachers' Day' to protest delay in grants," *The Telegraph*, September 6, 2020.

<sup>837</sup> "JNTU Hyderabad Exam News: Students Protest against JNTUH-Hyderabad Exam Decision, Cops Resort to Mild Lathi-Charge," *Times of India*, October 6, 2020. *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND82143.

<sup>838</sup> Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Jamia Millia Islamia, December 15, 2020. "Group detained, released for protesting attack at Jamia Millia," *Hindustan Times*, December 16, 2020.

<sup>839</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2022\_references.pdf

<sup>840</sup> "Students, police come to blows outside GNDU," *The Tribune*, February 4, 2020. *Chandigarh Tribune*; *Hindustan Times*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND88801.

<sup>841</sup> *Daily Excelsior*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND93867. "Low intensity IED thrown towards police vehicle in Shopian, defused," *Daily Excelsior*, April 23, 2021.

<sup>842</sup> *Imphal Free Press*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND95198. K Sarojkumar Sharma, "Blast at student union's office in Imphal," *Times of India*, June 10, 2021.

<sup>843</sup> Hans India; The Hindu, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND102575. "Girl student hurt in lathi-charge in Anantapur; students protest surrendering of 'aided' status," *The Hindu*, November 8, 2021.

<sup>844</sup> *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND102969. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, The American College, November 17, 2021.